



**Minutes of the Regular Council Meeting
Hamlet of Cambridge Bay
Number # 008
Monday May 17, 2017 @ 12:00pm**

Present	Staff
Mayor Ehaloak, Jeannie (Chair)	SAO Limousin, Marla
Deputy Mayor Ohokannoak, Joe	ASAO MacEachern, Jim
Councillor Mulhern, Christina	Council Officer Pigalak, Gailene
Councillor Mohammed, Wiz	
Councillor Wilcox, Wilf	
Councillor Omilgoitok, Andrea	Members of the Public
Councillor Kaosoni, David	
Councillor Jancke, Sarah	
Councillor Taipana, Jamie	

1. Call to Order

Mayor Ehaloak called meeting to order at 12:08pm.

2. Opening Prayer

Councillor Kaosoni said the opening prayer.

3. Adoption of Agenda

- a. RCM#008 May 17, 2017 Agenda
 - Removal of 5.a. Mayors' Youth Advisory Council
 - Addition of 12.a. Summer Hours
 - Addition of 12.b. Community Clean Up
 - Addition of 8.b. Lands Committee Meeting

Motion

To adopt the Agenda of RCM#008 May 17th, 2017 with the additions.

Moved By: Councillor Jancke

Seconded By: Councillor Omilgoitok

CARRIED #-17-051

4. **Declaration of Interest - None**
5. **Delegations and Petitions- None**
6. **Adoption of Minutes of Council**
 - a. RCM#007 April 24, 2017 Minutes

Motion

To approve RCM#007 April 24, 2017 Minutes as is.

Moved By: Councillor Ohokannoak

Seconded By: Councillor Mohammed

CARRIED #-17-052

7. **Old Business**
 - a. **Beer and Wine Plebiscite**

Council discussed the results of the Beer and Wine Plebiscite and what the next step are. The voter turnout was 420 voters with 83% of the voter are in favor of a Beer and Wine Store. This will be brought to the Legislative Assembly at their next sitting.

Councillor Jancke asked, what is the municipalities' role in the next steps for the beer and wine store?

Deputy Mayor Ohokannoak stated that he was pleased with the turnout at the public meeting before the plebiscite took place.

SAO Marla replied to Councillor Jancke's question as to the municipalities' role; Marla stated that she and Janet, the director of wellness, are receiving emails regarding the alcohol awareness programs and programs that can be offered and delivered in the community.

Councillor Jancke stated that there should be programs for the youth or a support system for the youth to have for when this starts. Councillor Jancke would like more youth programs for the youth.

Mayor Ehaloak stated that we can pass this information on to MYAC and they can start to discuss programs that would help the youth.

SAO Marla stated that MYAC went to the high school and did a mock vote with the grade 11 and 12 students, they did their own mock vote with the same question and the turnout was like the municipal election; a high number of yes votes and a low number of no votes.

SAO Marla stated that there was second part of the vote, they asked for a reason as to why they had voted yes or no; the interesting part was the reasons they gave for the vote. A lot of them were about stopping binge drinking, stopping bootleggers, and stopping bootleggers to youth, more money in their parents pocket for food; this was constant throughout the survey and the same as what came out at the public meeting as to learning how to become a responsible drinkers. This data will be at the next council meeting.

8. Committee Report

a. Community Economic Development

ASAO Jim MacEachern stated that there was several ADP (Arts Development Program) application for local artists and seamstresses to go to Ottawa to the opening of the museum display, this were reviewed and sent back to ED&T and now we are waiting to hear back from them. Jim stated that there was also a couple of business applications that were supported and one from the heritage society which the committee has invited for more information. Jim stated that they had an in-depth discussion about the cruise ship industry, last year alone there was 1900 people tied in with the cruise ships, we have 6 super yachts and the Crystal Serenity will be back this year.

Councillor Jancke asked what the plans for the cruise ships are as Vicki will not be here and the visitor's center tourism center also.

Jim stated that Vicki will be gone for a year and we have spoken with her about all the back ground information, what role she has played and how the functions were set up and how much she has charged for services; we are addressing all of this and without Vicki the CED committee will need to be more active this year. We are looking at a temporary tourism and cultural industries position, we are seeking funding for this.

SAO Marla stated that we are having a meeting with Nancy from Iqaluit regarding the visitor's center and what are the next steps for the center. This will be brought back to the committee and to council.

Mayor Ehaloak stated that with all the travelling she has been doing she would like to committees' to select chairs for each.

Councillor Taipana stated that with all the ships that are coming in we are having requests for fuel, we would need to remind them that the community does come first and we would need them to contact the Government of Nunavut for larger amounts of fuel. Councillor Taipana would like the ships to be reminded to contact the GN before coming through.

Councillor Wilcox stated that the Coast Guard support vessel will be here and they will be

doing some training with the Coast Guard Auxilliary. There will be a training exercise in August and there is some good things happening and it is a great opportunity for us to get some training.

Councillor Mohammed stated like last year there will be no dumping sewage and no garbage trucks?

ASO Jim Stated that they have been notified and also we have been talking about a landing fee as we have a lot of cruise ships coming in and out, so we will be getting back to council on this.

Deputy Mayor Ohokannoak stated that as long as the hamlet has the capacity to be proactive in this role and moving forward on this.

Jim stated that at the last two CED meetings there has been discussion about supporting the arts and crafts sector, there is always a demand for the items but the artists are needing the money right away so we would like to look into a revolving fund for this, for example we can get funded \$10,000 to purchase in advance and as we sell them when the cruise ships arrive and use the funds to purchase more for the next time the ships come.

Councillor Jancke stated that when we are looking in to the visitors' center she thinks it would be beneficial to talk with the past employees and discuss some ideas. With this coming to the municipality we can talk to how we can improve this.

SAO Marla stated that they have talked to Vicki about this and they would like to talk to more of the past employees.

Councillor Mohammed stated that when the Crystal Serenity was here I just learnt that when it was here an individual had participated and had bought some carvings from local carvers and made over \$10,000.00 and some of it was brought back to the carvers, so I would encourage if at all feasible we can maximize their return.

ASAO Jim stated that that is the plan and there would be a set mark up, 10% or 15% so that the artists would know what their art is going for.

b. Lands Development Committee

Councillor Taipana gave the report for the land committee meeting held May 9, 2017 and recommendations to council.

Motion

To approve Lots 34 and 35, Block 32, Plan 3939 for the Nunavut Housing

Corporation for the construction of a 5 plex in 2017.

Moved By: Councillor Mohammed

Seconded By: Councillor Mulhern

CARRIED #-17-053

Motion

To approve lots 23 and 24, Block 63, Plan 4403 for the Nunavut Housing Corporation for the construction of a 5 plex in 2017.

Moved By: Councillor Mohammed

Seconded By: Councillor Mulhern

CARRIED #-17-054

Motion

To approve the construction of the 100 foot tower on the south side of 7-1, Block 2 by Bell Mobility in 2017.

Moved By: Councillor Mohammed

Seconded By: Councillor Mulhern

CARRIED #-17-055

9. Management Reports

a. Recreation – Fred Muisse – Tabled

b. SAO Report – Marla Limousin

SAO Marla Limousin gave her report. Bylaw 292 Vehicle Acquisition, Third and final reading.

Motion

To approve Third and Final Reading of Bylaw 292 Vehicle Acquisition; Serial #5KKHAXFE2JLP8566 for the sum of \$193,750.00.

Moved By: Councillor Mohammed

Seconded By: Councillor Mulhern

CARRIED #-17-056

Municipality of Cambridge Bay
Regular Council Meeting #008
May 17th, 2017 @ 12:00pm

SAO Marla stated that they have received a request from the Kullik Iliharvik for use of the Community Hall on the 8th of June for their moving up ceremony and the 15th of June for the reception. SAO Marla stated that the hall is available on the 8th, but is booked on the 15th.

Motion

To approve Kullik Iliharvik 'In Kind Use' of the community hall on the 8th of June and an alternate date for the 15th.

Moved By: Councillor Wilcox

Seconded By: Councillor Ohokannoak

CARRIED #-17-057

10. Correspondence

a. Nunavut Impact Review Board – Public Hearing

SAO Marla stated that we will get more information for council. The link will be sent to council.

11. Around the Table

a. Councillor Mohammed

- a. Stated the Canadian Arctic Aviation Tour was scheduled to come June 20th and we are looking at setting this for the 21st of June this is Aboriginal Day.
- b. Second item is getting quorum for the committees, people are just not wanting to participate, we are having a hard time trying to get a meeting and if you would not like to be on the committee please address to the proper department heads.

b. Councillor Omilgoitok - None

c. Councillor Mulhern

- a. Stated she would like to know if we are going to have a wellness meeting sometime this year. This is an important part of the community and they are doing a lot of good stuff and we would like to have a meeting, even if Janet is not here. SAO Marla stated that we will go ahead with the meeting.

d. Deputy Mayor Ohokannoak - None

e. Councillor Jancke

Municipality of Cambridge Bay
Regular Council Meeting #008
May 17th, 2017 @ 12:00pm

- a. Stated that it is the last few weeks of driving snow machines and we need to keep the areas clean for the travelers to get in and out of town.
- b. The road to the ice for the frolics need to be watched closely as it is melting very quickly.
- f. **Councillor Taipana**
 - a. Stated with spring here and we have all the potholes around town and I know it is being address.
- g. **Councillor Kaosoni**
 - a. Stated he is glad to hear that some of the committees are doing better than others and we would like to have a wellness committee meeting.
 - b. Spring is around the corner, kid's safety is always a concern and we need to do children's safety and ensure they are aware of the dangers.
- h. **Councillor Wilcox**
 - a. Stated that we need to stand to our commitments and have the regular meetings.
 - b. Back to the budget we thought that the snow removal was off and now we see how much snow we have and we should make this a topic its self and we may have to go and look at our water rates.
- i. **Mayor Ehaloak**
 - a. Stated that she got a call from Karen Kabloona and they are coming on the 5th of June and would like a Councillor to accompany them on a tour of the community, Councillor Mulhern volunteered to go on the tour.
- j. **ASAO Jim MacEachern**
 - a. Stated that last week they had submitted application for the access road funding, so that we can do more work on the road to Mount Pelly and also for the new/old bridge and we discussed about the amount of snow we had this year.
 - b. It is that time of year again to be out on the land, and we would like to advertise that we do have the spot devises for the use of the public and that they can be signed out at the Hamlet office.
 - c. Stated that the CHARS steering committee meeting and we had met and we are in the process of getting a contract with their services for the CHARS site. There will be a soft opening on July 1st and then the grand opening will be in September.

Municipality of Cambridge Bay
Regular Council Meeting #008
May 17th, 2017 @ 12:00pm

12. New Business

a. Summer Hours

Council discussed Summer Hours and would like them to start in June.

Motion

To approve to start Summer Hours in June, meetings to start at 5:30pm.

Moved By: Councillor Ohokannoak

Seconded By: Councillor Mohammed

CARRIED #-17-058



13. Adjournment

Motion

To adjourn.

Moved By: Deputy Mayor Ohokannoak

CARRIED #-17-059

	
Chair - Mayor Ehloak	SAO - Marla Limousin

